
Minutes of CGSL Executive Meeting – June 4, 2020 

Via GoToMeetings – 7:30 p.m.  

Present: 

Mark Hamilton, Secretary; Ken Tedford, Commissioner; Kevin Sun, Treasurer; Luigi Mariani, 

Player Representative/Events; Chad Simon, Registration Coordinator; Lisa Cameron, Assistant 

Commissioner 

Regrets: Ryan Webb, Play Coordinator 

Minutes of May 21, 2020 CGSL Executive Meeting 

MOTION: To approve the minutes of the May 21, 2020 CGSL Executive meeting. Moved by 

Luigi, seconded by Lisa. Motion approved. 

Minutes of May 26, 2020 CGSL Managers’ Council Meeting 

MOTION: To approve the minutes of the May 26, 2020 CGSL Managers’ Council meeting. 

Moved by Chad, seconded by Kevin. Motion approved. 

1. Commissioner – Ken Tedford – CGSL 2020 Season 

1.1 This phone/remote meeting was another in a series of Executive meetings called to discuss 

the COVID-19 outbreak and impacts on the 2020 CGSL season. Ken and Lisa requested that this 

meeting be recorded. 

1.2 MIST 2020 – Ken Tedford 

1.2.1 A meeting was held with U.S. MIST reps. Cincinnati and Cleveland agreed with 

postponing Toronto’s hosting of MIST to a tentative date of August 21-23, 2021. Detroit’s 

approval is pending.  

1.2.2 Labour Day 2021 does not work well, because of a scheduling conflict with GSWS 2021. 

The MIST 2021 date is expected to be discussed further and approved at the June 8 meeting with 

MIST reps.  

1.2.3 Ken said he had confirmed Labour Day 2021 with the Marriott – but he will go back to 

them with any revised dates after approval.  

1.2.4 A meeting was held with the MIST Toronto leads. They agreed with the postponement and 

most leads intend to return to their roles for MIST 2021.  

1.2.5 Lisa said she expects that the Marriott will agree to the 2021 “non long weekend” dates. 

Ken agreed that he does not see a problem with this request.   

 

1.3 GSWS 2020 – Ken Tedford 

1.3.1 The 2020 GSWS in Columbus has been postponed to Aug 30 – Sept 4, 2021. After that, the 

next GSWS will be held in Dallas Aug 29 – Sept 3, 2022. Then, the GSWS will be in 

Minneapolis + St. Paul Aug 28 – Sept 2, 2023.  



1.3.2 The Dallas hotel contract for 2021 was a major stumbling block. It had been signed 2 

weeks prior + the hotel agreed to settle the contract for $50k. This cost will be shared by 

Columbus, Dallas and NAGAAA. Some other cities also decided to donate funds. (See Item 5.1). 

 

2. Website – Luigi Mariani + UIC Issue – Lisa Cameron 

2.1 Luigi recommended creating a collaborative electronic workspace for Executive + MIST 

Committee members. If membership on either committee changes, the records will remain in this 

location. For example, it would be nice to house CGSL meeting minutes there.  

2.2 Luigi suggested that CGSL Executive members + MIST Committee members would have 

access to the respective files. Ken + Lisa agreed with Luigi’s proposal.  

2.3 Lisa suggested putting together a playbook so that future Executive members can access and 

utilize the workspace.  

2.4 Kevin detailed his concerns about posting copies of invoices in this new repository. Ken + 

Luigi agreed that it would be used for documents of a more general nature.   

2.5 This was followed by discussion on access to Kevin’s QuickBooks documents.  

2.6 MOTION: To approve Luigi’s plans for a collaborative electronic workspace and repository 

for documents relating to the CGSL Executive and MIST Toronto Committee. Moved by Lisa, 

seconded by Chad. Motion approved. 

2.7 UMPIRE-IN-CHIEF: Lisa asked if the UIC is part of the CGSL Executive. Ken said the UIC 

is at arm’s length and reports to the Assistant Commissioner.  

2.8 Lisa asked if the UIC should be at Executive meetings when rules are discussed. Ken said the 

UIC attends MCM meetings. Lisa said she had recent contact with the UIC (Andy M.) and she 

feels he should be part of the discussion on rules. Ken said Andy had spoken to him about these 

issues and thus explained that the UIC is part of the MCM. 

 

3. 2020 Season – Ken Tedford  

3.1 Ken said he had asked managers to get back to us about their 2020 team rosters. Currently, 

the City is not issuing any field permits prior to June 29, 2020. The Province extended its state of 

emergency to June 30, 2020 for now. 

3.2 Ken said he emailed the City to ask about our permits, with respect to a possible extension of 

the June 29 date and if there would be any delay in turnaround. The staff are not in the office but 

are responding to email inquiries.   

3.3 Slo-Pitch Ontario (SPO): The SPO’s return to play protocol document was made available to 

league managers + players. It requires a declaration of compliance from all parties, and rules 

would be enforced by CGSL Executive members as umpires are already busy.  

3.4 Softball Ontario umpires are not currently covered by insurance. SPO is trying to reach an 

agreement with their insurance provider. Softball Ontario is currently in the midst of 

restructuring. Currently there is no insurance coverage for softball umpires this season.  

3.5 DISCUSSION OF TEAM ROSTER NUMBERS:  

3.6 Ken circulated to the Executive the summary of 2020 team rosters willing to play, as follows: 

 - C comp: 4 full teams; 1 partial team with 8; 3 teams said no 

 - C rec: 1 full team, 2 partial teams; 2 teams said no 

 - D comp: no full teams; 4 partial teams; 1 team said no 

 - D rec: 2 full teams; 2 partial teams; 2 teams said no 

 (Note:  Divisions based on 2019 results and noted in February MCM.) 



3.7 Ken said that teams added a disclaimer that they would play “if safe to do so.” 

3.8 Ken said in total, there are 7 full teams; the rest are up in the air or said no to playing.    

3.9 Lisa said there are 9 teams without managers this season; Ken agreed.  

3.10 Lisa said that based on the individual players left, we could put together a total of 2 teams in 

C rec, and 2 teams in D comp. It looks like a total of 11 teams. Luigi said there are some 

additional players interested in playing. It appears that there could be almost 12 teams. Mark said 

that, according to his calculations, there are about 180 players.  

3.11 Ken said players are looking for a guarantee of safety at the fields, but we cannot fully 

guarantee safety. For example, some players would be taking TTC or carpooling to games, so 

there may be a safety concern with regard to physical distancing.   

3.12 Luigi said that we are not able to fully guarantee safety at any time.  

3.13 Ken said that if we have one COVID-19 case among the members, we would likely have to 

shut down for 2 weeks. During that time, the league would still incur fixed costs.  

3.14 Lisa asked if there was a possibility that we would lose our field permits in that 

circumstance. Ken responded with no; the field permits would be paid for but if traced back to 

the league, then the CGSL could lose insurance coverage. Luigi said that each person must take 

individual responsibility for their behaviour.  

3.15 Ken said that insurance is also an issue as there is no guarantee of coverage. 

3.16 Ken said that some league members have lost their jobs and income. Others have 

compromised immune systems. Our league is not a professional outfit with large resources.  

3.17 Ken said he heard that 3 local gay sports leagues have cancelled the 2020 season: Notso 

Amazon Softball, Rainbow Football and TGHA hockey (which curtailed its 2019-20 season in 

March). Toronto Spartan Volleyball league cancelled its winter season in March and other 

leagues such as Beach Volleyball and the gay soccer league are on hold. Chad said the gay 

football league season is also cancelled.  

3.18 Mark asked Kevin about the financial viability of playing with the limited number of 

players – i.e. 180 players; or 12 teams @15 players per team.  

3.19 Kevin said he is not confident about this number as people are already dropping out. 

Kevin/Ken said that there would be an anticipated cost to the league of c. $8k to run the season 

with 12 teams.  

3.20 Luigi suggested running two league tournaments this summer if the season is cancelled. 

Ken agreed that it may be possible that we could look at a weekend in early August as well as 

September. Teams would register and pay a set amount to play each tournament.  

3.21 Kevin said that as in the U.S. leagues with USA Return to Play protocol, many players may 

not wish to play under the new rules. Ken agreed with this observation as it is the same with SPN 

Return to Play rules.  

3.22 There was discussion of US tournaments (e.g. Knoxville) that may happen later this year. 

3.23 Ken said that there are league sponsors who are not able to open for business for 4 months. 

And some businesses may not reopen at all. He felt that it doesn’t reflect well on us to play this 

season given the dire circumstances of our sponsors.  

3.24 Ken said that safety is the key consideration. The Vancouver + Ottawa leagues have 

cancelled. Lisa asked what would happen if a CGSL player contracts COVID-19. She wondered 

how we would deal with this issue. Ken and Kevin agreed with this concern.  



3.25 Chad did not agree with this scenario and expressed the view that the league would not bear 

the responsibility. Lisa said she would find it difficult to live with such an event and does not 

want to put league members at risk. Chad said that players would be making a choice to play.  

3.26 As for league tournaments this summer, Chad said it would involve the same discussion and 

considerations as the regular season debate about COVID-19 concerns. He also disagreed with 

any talk of attending US tournaments this year.  

3.27 Luigi agreed with Chad’s view that players would be choosing to play this season. 

However, we would be providing the venue for play.  

3.28 Ken said the concern had been brought up to him. He also said he had spoken with two 

doctors about COVID-19. They were of the view that things won’t open up until August, and 

there may be a second wave of COVID-19 in Sept/October. So, if we play, it may not be until 

August and the situation appears to be risky, with possible further shutdown after we start.  

3.29 Mark commented that the COVID-19 situation in the GTA has not improved significantly. 

Ken agreed that the recovery is slower than expected. He cited the Trinity Bellwoods gatherings 

a few weeks earlier as an example of the unhelpful behaviour.   

3.30 Regarding sponsors, Chad said he did not agree with Ken’s view about the optics of 

carrying on with the playing season. CGSL members support the sponsors whenever they can. 

Chad said that the league is for the players.  

3.31 Ken said that in his 20 plus years in the CGSL, sponsors have been very good in their 

support of the league.  

3.32 Kevin cited the reputation of our league. If the season proceeds and something happens, he 

expressed concern about potential damage to the league’s reputation. Ken said a lot of 

NAGAAA cities have cancelled their 2020 seasons, as have many leagues in Toronto and the 

GTA.  

3.33 Mark expressed concern about the league’s finances. While it is difficult to predict the 

progression of COVID-19 and associated health issues, we are able to predict with some 

accuracy the impacts on the league’s bottom line if we decide to play this season, He asked for 

Kevin’s views on the budget issues.    

3.34 Kevin said he and Ken had looked at the budget impacts of various scenarios this season. 

Already, we are seeing decreased revenue due to the elimination of team fees this season and a 

decrease in player fees. Even if we had 24 teams, it would be challenging to achieve a breakeven 

financial picture this season. If we have fewer teams, then the level of revenue ratchets down 

accordingly. We are trying to maintain a reserve fund for next season. If we proceed with the 

2020 season, we run the risk of depleting the league’s reserves by one half.  

3.35 Lisa asked if we have umpires for this season. Ken said he would have to reach out to SPO 

for more information on this. Lisa said that we may have to bring in SPN umpires. Kevin said 

that SPN rules are more restrictive. Lisa said they use the 3 in / 3 out rule. Ken said 2 managers 

have already stated that their teams would not want to play under SPN rules.  

 

4. CGSL 2020 Season – Ken Tedford (Continued) 

4.1 Luigi said we should take the hint and stop the 2020 season.  

4.2 Lisa said that members can stay together socially.  



4.3 Luigi asked if we could get the permits later if we cancel now. Ken said we have weekends 

booked now and we have not yet paid anything to the City. If we cancel, we could rebook if the 

fields are available. 

4.4 Lisa asked if we are guaranteed the weekend dates next year. Ken stated that the city has 

already advised that the league’s usual requested dates would be honoured next year. 

4.5 Luigi asked if we could still get September field permits. Ken said we probably can. Luigi said 

that perhaps we could do something in August/Sept. Ken asked if there was any further discussion. 

4.6 MOTION: That the 2020 CGSL season be cancelled. Moved by Ken, seconded by Luigi. 

4.7 Discussion: Chad asked if there would be further discussion with team managers. Ken said that 

discussion had already taken place. Luigi said we had also conducted a survey of the members.  

4.8 Chad said he agreed with the financial reasons for cancelling the season, but he disagreed with 

cancelling due to health reasons.  

4.9 Kevin said that we had tried to subsidize the player fees with money budgeted for the banquet. 

However, this would deplete the league’s budget reserves.  

4.10 Lisa said that player safety is her #1 concern.  

4.11 Ken clarified that the vote encompassed all reasons expressed and called again for a vote on 

the motion (as per Item 4.6).  

4.12 Mark asked if we wanted to include any language in the motion about a possible late start of 

the season. Ken said we could possibly look at this later if conditions improve.  

4.13 Luigi recommended that the motion be clear and concise.  

4.14 Ken clarified that the vote included all reasons discussed and restated the motion to cancel 

the 2020 Season. The motion (as per Item 4.6) was approved unanimously, so the season is 

cancelled.  

4.15 Ken to work on the communication to league members. He said he would welcome input from 

the Executive on the content of the message. 

4.16 Luigi asked if the MIST website had been updated. Ken said he wants to hear from Detroit 

first about the 2021 dates. Luigi suggested that the CGSL season cancellation be included in the 

MIST messaging.  

4.17 Ken asked Luigi to shut down CGSL 2020 registration. Luigi did this right away.  

4.18 Kevin asked about membership refunds and if we wish to provide options. Ken said that we 

could ask players who have already paid for 2020 if they wish to use this as a credit for 2021 fees. 

Or the money could perhaps be donated to the player subsidy fund of the league. Kevin said it is 

cumbersome to record credits, but it can be done in the system. This was followed by a discussion 

on how we might accommodate the designation of player credits towards the 2021 player 

registration. It was decided to maintain the two options. 

 

5. Other Business 

5.1 Ken asked if the Executive favoured a $1k donation towards the $50k GSWS hotel settlement 

(See Item 1.3.2). Lisa asked Kevin about the league’s finances. Kevin said that we have a deficit 

this year; the $1k donation would increase the deficit.  

5.2 Mark asked for clarification on the $50k cost of settling with the GSWS hotel. Ken said the 

original cost of cancelling the GSWS hotel contract was $320k, so the organizers were happy with 

the reduced cost.  

5.3 Kevin provided further information on the budget and anticipated deficit, so Ken withdrew his 

proposal for the $1k donation.  



5.4 Deadline for refunds: July 31, 2020 will be the deadline for players to claim a refund of 2020 

fees. Luigi suggested that this information be included in Ken’s message to league members. If 

players do not advise that they want a refund, the funds will be rolled over to their account for 

2021. 

5.5 Kevin said we need this information for refunds: email address, player name, team name. 

5.6 Ken asked if there was any further concerns or points of interest from the group with none 

brought forward. Ken thanked everyone for all of the meetings held in the last several weeks.  

5.7 The next Executive meeting will be held in about one to 1 ½ months. At that point, we can 

look at any options that may be available. Lisa suggested a pub crawl if the bars reopen later this 

summer. Luigi said we could have fundraisers.   

5.8 Ken again thanked everyone for their time and for attending the meeting. 

 

 

----- THE MEETING ADJOURNED AT 8:55 P.M. ------ 


